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ORDINANCE 2014-474
AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 111 (SPECIAL REVENUE AND TRUST ACCOUNTS), PART 8 (EDUCATION, LIBRARY AND CHILDREN), SECTION 111.830 (LIBRARY CONFERENCE FACILITIES SPECIAL REVENUE FUND), ORDINANCE CODE, TO AUTHORIZE THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE JACKSONVILLE PUBLIC LIBRARY TO DETERMINE WHAT SPACES CONSTITUTE THE CONFERENCE FACILITIES; PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.
WHEREAS, on April 10, 2014, at its regularly scheduled meeting, the Board of Trustees of the Jacksonville Public Library approved a motion that appropriate legislation be drafted to define the spaces that constitute the Conference Facilities, as evidenced in the minutes of the April 10, 2014 meeting of the Board, attached hereto as Exhibit 1 and incorporated herein by this reference; now therefore,   
BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the City of Jacksonville:
Section 1.

Amending Section 111.830, Ordinance Code.  Section 111.830 (Library Conference Facilities Special Revenue Fund) of Part 8 (Education, Library and Children) of Chapter 111 (Special Revenue and Trust Accounts), Ordinance Code, is hereby amended to authorize the Board of Trustees of the Jacksonville Public Library to determine what spaces constitute the Conference Facilities and, as amended, shall read as follows:
CHAPTER 111.  SPECIAL REVENUE AND TRUST ACCOUNTS
*  *  *
Part 8. 
Education, Library and Children

*  *  *
Section 111.830.  
Library Conference Facilities Special 





Revenue Fund
There is hereby established a special revenue fund to be known as the Library Conference Facilities Special Revenue Fund, the “Fund.” All funds and interest thereon received by the Jacksonville Public Library that arise out of the leasing and operation of the conference facilities of the Main Library and meeting space at other library branches (collectively the “Conference Facilities”) shall be deposited in the Fund and shall be accounted for separately within the Fund. The intent of the Council is that the Fund shall provide resources to establish and maintain a quality of service that will attract the best and highest use by the community as a competitive venue for first-class events and provide sufficient means for capital needs associated with a first-class Conference Center. As initially authorized in Ordinance 2006-237-E and modified by Ordinance 2014-    -E, the Board of Trustees of the Jacksonville Public Library (“Trustees”) or their designee is authorized to determine what spaces shall constitute the Conference Facilities, lease the Conference Facilities, and set a fee schedule. The Chairperson of the Trustees (or the Chairperson’s designee) shall file with the Council Secretary and the Council Auditor a copy of said fee schedule (as it may be revised from time to time).
Sums now or hereafter placed into the Fund, which shall include all interest earned or accrued thereon, shall be appropriated within the City Budget annually for the purposes listed herein. The Library Trustees, utilizing the City’s procurement code, are authorized to spend monies from the Fund for the additional costs incurred by the Jacksonville Public Library in leasing the Conference Facilities as appropriated annually by the City budget. The purpose for the expenditures include but are not limited to: marketing, maintenance costs (including repair and replacement of equipment and furnishings), utility costs, custodial fees, costs of security services, and the salaries and benefits for full and part time staffing including compensation for a Conference Facilities Manager. The funds shall not be used for operating costs associated with regular library functions. Any excess funds may be used to purchase books and other library services, materials and equipment as determined by the Trustees through official action of the Board. The Director of Finance, or his or her designee, is authorized and directed to make disbursements from the Fund upon the written requisition of the Chairperson of the Trustees or the Chairperson’s designee, subject to the availability of funds in the Fund and annual appropriation. Any unspent funds remaining from an appropriated City budget and/or unencumbered in the Fund at the end of the fiscal year shall not lapse and shall carry forward. The Fund shall be reviewed annually as part of the budget process. Within 60 days of the end of each fiscal year, the Chairperson of the Trustees (or the Chairperson’s designee) shall file with the Council Secretary and the Council Auditor a statement of all of the previous year’s revenues and expenditures from the Fund. 
Section 2.  
Effective.
  This ordinance shall become effective upon signature by the Mayor or upon becoming effective without the Mayor’s signature.
Form Approved:

   /S/   James R. McCain, Jr.
Office of General Counsel

Legislation prepared by: James R. McCain, Jr.
G:\SHARED\LEGIS.CC\2014\Ord\06.23.14.Library.Sec.111.830.amend.doc
� EMBED Package  ���
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Minutes
Board of Library Trustees
Southeast Regional Library
Thursday, April 10, 2014

Board Members Present: Board Members Absent:
Brenda Simmons-Hutchins, Chair Ronnie King
Erin Vance Skinner, Vice-Chair Gerald Reid
Jackie Perry Greg Anderson, Councilmember, Ex-
Guy Anderson Officio
Marc Hardesty Klmberly Dows DCPS Representative,
Mark Wood Ex Ofﬂcuo
Sybil Ansbacher .)_/' Pas BN
Jim Selzer I
Bill Gulliford, Council President, Ex-officio N \.,Q_}\%\
| R
Others.Present: RN
Barbara Gubbin, Director Mitesh Sangani, Conference Manager
Carolyn Williams, Deputy Director ’"_‘“\.\ Suzanne Hudson-Smith, Exelcutive
Mark Menitt, Deputy Director ™ s ™ Director of Jacksonville Public
Eric Lawrence, Assistant Director \‘\ N TN Library Foundation
Of Facilities \ 7\\ T ’\“Mcirk Hohnadel, Manager of Southeast
Julie McNeil, Assistant Director N ‘\\ > ..Regional Library
For Public Serv1ces- \\ J John Sowyer Cffice of the General
Gretchen Mitchell:, ASS|s’ronT Dlrec‘ror ' Councu
For Support Serwces s 1 \ Aubrey Winship, Facilities Manager
Richard Mott, Manager.of S‘rro’reglc\ ‘Harry Reagan, Friends of the
Initiafives™ _““_\ \ P \ N Jacksonville Public Library
Ko’rhy Lussner ’Monoger\of Communn‘y - 5 ‘Helene Kamps-Stewart, Friends of the
(Relations and’ Morkehng\ Murray Hill Branch Library
Laura Mlnﬁlc:h Monoger\of\You’rh Virginia Maxted, Friends of the Beaches
Serwces and Communn‘y Outreach Branch Library
Lisa Pe’rerson‘ Téchnology Sys’rems S Sharon Coon, Friends of the
Admlnls’rro’ror - ; Brentwood Branch Library
Marshelle Berry, We\pb Wesconneﬁ : Kimberly Keen, Administrative Aide
Region Moncge\rv /’ Christina Stallings
Caill to Ordefl -

Chair Brendi? Simmons-Hutchins called the meeting to order at 12:09pm.

Introduction of Guests

Chair Brenda Simmons-Hutchins introduced former Trustee Christina Stallings and
presented h‘er with a book titled Where Nobody Knows Your Name: Life in the Minor,
Leagues of Baseball by John Feinstein. This book was placed in the Library Collection in
honor of Chnsﬁno s service to the Board of Trustees from 2011-2014. Chair Simmons-
Hutchins thdmked Christina for her service. Trustee Wood presented Christina with a
handmade wooden bowl.
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Chair Simmons-Hutchins asked Assistant Director of Facilities, Eric Lawrence to infroduce
new Facilities Manager Aubrey Winship.

Staff Presentation
Presentation was made by Mark Hohnadel, Manager of Southeast Regional Library
about the regional library.

Approval of Minutes

Trustee Perry made a motion to approve the minutes from the BOLT Meeting, February
13, 2014, the Taxing District Workshop February 6, 2014, and the BOLT Meeting March 13,
2014. Trustee Hardesty seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

Chair’s Report N

Election of Officers Timetable /f“ \'“\l \
Chair Simmons-Hutchins reminded Trustees: ’rho’r/due to the chonge in the bylaws, the
new “year” for officers will begin on OcToberQsT A nominating comimittee will be
appointed in July. The committee will submit a sla’re of offlcers in Augus’r with the vote in

September. \ \ / / *\_\-\

Riverside Arts Market R L
Chair Simmons-Hutchins advised ThoT i celebro‘non of\NG'nonoI Library Week,
Jacksonville Public Library and many.of. our Friends groups\ will be represented af the
Local Authors Expo at Riverside Arts MorkeT on Aprll 19 from 10 until 4. There will be fun
activities for kids ond on oppon‘unl’ry to Ieorn obou’r upcomlng Ilbrory programs.
Ribbon Cuﬁ:na for E—Clossroom ano‘ Presenfaf/on of Ncn‘/onal Library Week
Resolution ! N \ i
Chair Simmaons-Hutchins odwsed Thof on Apnl 17’h at 1:30pm, there will be a ribbbon
cutting ceremony for the new. E. Clossroom at. Brodhom Brooks Branch Library. Also on
that day. Cn‘y Council President Bill Gulhford will present her with a Nationai Library
Week Resolu’non Along with CounC|I President Gulliford, Councimen Crescimbeni and

Anderson, cu"\d other Council members will be in atfendance.
\ v

Chair Slmmo:ns-Hu’rChlns advised that she spoke at a recent City Council meeting
regarding N(ﬁhonol Library Week. -

Sfrafealc D/SCUSS/on Library Day in Tallahassee Debrief
Chair Slmmons-HuTchlns stated that a group of 5 attended Library Day: in attendance
were herself' Director Gubbin, Deputy Director Wiliams, Daniel Kibler, Murray Hill Branch
Library Fnenﬁits and Roxanne Henkle, Willowbranch Branch Library Friends. They met with
Senator Glbsclan who gave them an update on the progress of the J-Bill Independent
Library Toxmg District) and explained what the next steps in the process should be. In
some cases ‘r'hey met with Representatives’ aides as was the case with Representative
Mia Jones \A{rpo was ill. Chair Simmons-Hutchins explained that public libraries are asking
for $1 million'more dollars than was recommended by the governor. Director Gubbin
explained that the House has put $3 million in construction funds. They are asking the
Senate to do the same. Chair Simmons-Hutchins spoke about funding for the MLC's
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including Neflin and explained that this is where most of the Library staff gets their
training. Director Gubbin asked Trustees and staff in attendance to email their state
Senators and Representatives. The state library funds are over seen by the
Transportation and Economic Development Committee. Representative Lake Ray is
vice-chair of that committee,

Chair Simmons-Hutchins reminded the trustees that the latest Fund the Future handout
was in everyone’s packet. She reminded the Board that she had recently met with
Mayor Brown and shared Fund the Future with him. She asked each Trustee to make

fime fo meet with council members. N
e "f‘,‘)

Ex-Officio Report N
Council President Gulliford had to leave the mee’rlng so\he spoke after Chair Simmons-
Hutchins gave her report. He asked where the Boord’wos with regards to filling
vacancies. He asked that a list of vacancies and how long ’rhey have been vacant be
emailed to him and he would see how he could help. Director: Gubbln gave credit to
Trustee Wood regarding his efforts in frndrng candidates fo fill the: voconcres They have
three individuals, the first being Tim Anderson, who has completed The necessary forms.
One more individual has been interviewed, and she is scheduling an m’rervrew with a
third candidate. Mr. Gulliford credl’red the Board for their efforts in s’royrng in front of the
budget issue. He spoke about a recem‘ article regarding the millage rate and he
expressed concem that the Mayor wrll Toke the millage rate back to what it was in 2013
before it was raised by the Council. He\odvrsed that contact with members of the City
Council was very important..He stated, he was recenﬂy in the Main Library for One Spark
and he suggested the Lvlayo\r mclude fundrng for @ne Spork as aline item in his next
year’'s budget. ChGll’ Simmons- Hu’rc:hrns ’rhonked’hrm for- hIS ‘emergency legislation
regarding the fundlng of the lerory/Conference Center space leased to One Spark.
\ ) / L\
Trustee Reporfs on- Con’rocrs with- Elec’redLOfﬁcrols
Trustee-Skinnet odvrsed ’rhcn‘ she\ond Dlrec’ror\Gubbrn met with Councilman
Crescrrnbenl He has’ been an odvoccn‘e in the’ past and he gave suggestions such as
getting'in: fronT of the budger She. g@ve him the Fund the Future handout. They
discussed” ’rhe\J Bill as well: She said The\meehng went well and was a good reminder to
all the Trusfees fo keep commbnlco’nng with elected officials.

Trustee Anderson hos nqee’rlngs next week with Councilmen Redman and Schellenburg.

Trustee Repoits \ s

G
Task F'orce on Consolidated Government

Trustee Anderson advised that at the last meeting there was discussion regarding
dllewing ‘rhelfees collected by the Library to remain in the Library budget. He also
advised ‘rhc:’r"rhe Task Force has made recommendations against the independent
taxing dISTrICT: Mr. Gulliford said the problem with the taxing district is that there are
questions that cannot be answered. Questions such as assets and debt transfer. He
does howeve]r think that we should be looking for other funding sources for the library.
Trustee Andéiison said there was some misunderstanding about the internal service
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charges and how it affects the budget and other sources of funding. Director Gubbin
said no longer reporting these charges will negatively affect our state aid funding.

Special Budget Analysis Committee
Trustee Skinner advised that most of what she has seen while attending these meetings
has not pertained to the Library. However it has been a good preparation for the
Library presentation which is April 24th, Chari Simmons-Hutchins, Deputy Director Merrift,
Ms. Skinner and others met to review the presentation and list of questions prior to the
Board meeting.

Committee Reports

Finance Committee i N
Trustee Skinner advised that the Finance Committee drd no’r go, |m‘o detail this month
with the Finance Reports due to their long agenda. They were- however included in
everyone’'s packet. There was nothing out of the ordinary to reporr with last month’s
finances. She reported that the Finance Committee approved the: FY 29]4 2015
Budget to be presented to the Cr‘ry on April 18, She dsked Mr. Merritt ’ro revrew the

proposed budget. / N . ; K -
FY 2014-2015 Budget N \‘:\ Y

Deputy Director Merritt gave a detailed descnp’non of edch budget line item in all three
indexes. He explained the ldrges’r expendr‘rure s The\dddmon of 35 employees as stated
in the Fund the FuTure proposcrl There wos dlscu35|on regdrdlng the increase in part fime
salaries proposed ’ro ke eﬁ‘ec‘rlve\JuIy IEA Drrecfor Gubbrn expldlned that a salary
comparison was done dnd it was defermrned ’rhdf there were serious pay inequities with
our part fime employees dnd ’rhose of other' cr’ry .agencies such as the Tax Collector’s
Office. This incredase will no’r brlng Ilbrdry part Tlme clerks pay equal to the Tax
Collector’s @fﬂce posmons as: funds aré no’r dleldble at this time but will reduce the

il .
serious meqam“y \\ J

Trustee Selzer asked about ‘rhe Cl’edIT curd fees line item. Deputy Director Merritt
explained ’rth the City has no currenr contract with Bank of America. He explained
that the bdnk has notified him of upcoming cost increases however, he does not know
the amountsjor dates The chdnges will take place.

There was neichange in ’rhe Administrative budget.
The largest ex‘pendl’rures in the Conference Center budget are staging, decking and
raising the p deorm in the sound booth. Also included is funding to have the chairs in

the auditorium steam cleaned and replacing the event tables.

Chair Simmohs—Hu’rchins had fo leave the Board meeting, Trustee Skinner took over as
chair.

Trustee Skinner asked if there was any discussion on the proposed budget; there was
none.
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Trustee Skinner called for a vote to accept the FY 2014-2015 Proposed Budget including
the Conference Center Budget, the motion carried unanimously.

FY 2015-2019 CIP Requested Projects

Trustee Skinner advised that the Finance Committee also reviewed and approved the
FY 2015-2019 CIP Projects. Assistant Director of Facilities and Planning, Eric Lawrence
gave a detailed description of the CIP projects and priority order. Handouts were
provided in everyone’s packets.

Trustee Wood made a motion to move the building of the Oceanway Branch Library out
to FY 2017 and FY 2018. Trustee Anderson seconded the motion.

.
Trustee Skinner called for discussion on this motion. Trusfee Wood stated the Finance
Committee voted to move this item down on thélist of prrorn‘res He stafed that if the
land is purchased during the next fiscal yeor the construction would not happen
quickly. Trustee Skinner advised that we now’hdve a position at the: table when

presenting our CIP. Eric Lawrence will be dﬁendqg The/se meetings: ™ N

\\

N
Trustee Skinner called for a vote 1o’ move the Burldlng of/the Oceanway Branch Library
out to FY 2017 and FY 2018, the motlon passed unammously

\

amended, the motlon passed unanimously. . s

S S

Trustee Skinner called for a vote to crccept the FY. 201 5- 2019§P Requested Projects as

. N R \ . e N
’ - N ~

Conference Cen’rer Ordrndnce 2006-237-E ** . ” )
Trustee Skinner advised that the Flndnce Committee dpproved The revised Conference
Center Ordrndnce and asked Deputy Director Merritt to explain. Deputy DrrecTor Merrn‘f
explained ’rho’r during the Council Emergency Resolution for One Spark Lease-of Main
Library spdceilf was determined by John Sawyer, Office of General Counsel that The
Lounge and G5 Promenade spaces had not yet been added to.the Conference
Center Ordrndnce He-explained that he had drafted a revision to include these’ 2

spaces and nﬁcredse the squore foordge

Trustee Skinner called for a vote to recommend the change to the Ordinance 2006-237-
E; the motion carried unanimously.

|
Trustee Sklnne'r asked Acting Secretary Trustee Anderson if he would be willing to remain
Secretary Through the end of the office term; he responded yes.

Governance Committee
Trustee Ansbdcher reported there was no quorum at the committee meeting; however
they discussed the Conference Center Ordinance revision.

Ad ho& Committee on Learn to Read
Trustee Ansbacher reported the Learn to Read contracts were in the hands of Learn to
Read to start negotiations.
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Ad hoc Committee on Brentwood Repurposing
Trustee Wood advised there has not been another meeting, however information has
been gathered and the committee will meet soon.

Director’s Report
Director Gubbin reported that her new executive assistant, Andrew Herron will start April
14h, She thanked Kimberly Keen for temporarily taking over the executive assistant
responsibilities. She reported that Councilman Schellenburg attended Prime Time
Reading at Mandarin Branch Library. They had the largest-group since Prime Time
Reading began. Councilman Schellenburg will also be. dﬁendlng the Naturalization
Ceremony being held at the Mandarin Branch Library on. April 151, On April 17, at the
Bradham Brooks Branch Library, City Council Pre5|denf BrII Gulllford will present to Chair
Simmons-Hutchins the National Library Week Councrl Resolufron This will also be the
ribbon cutting ceremony for the opening of the new E- Cldssroom funded by the
Jacksonville Public Library Friends. Councilmen Crescimbeni, Anderson and others will
be in attendance. < NN

She reminded trustees that the |mpdc’r survey is online and encourdged everyone to
take it. She explained that data gd’rhered from this survey is used to justify. the Library IT
services. She recommended everyone ‘see the new Early Literacy Training computers in
the Children’s rooms. They are for young chlldren and hdve educational games on
them. \\ \\ " S

/"”\‘\ * \
She encouraged everyone ’ro 9o by Rrversrde Arfs Mdrkef on Apnl 19, The library and
various Friends groups will be represenfed She/wrll be volun’reerrng at the library table
on that morning. Drrec’ror Gubbrn crlso reporred that on April 24t in Council Chambers
she will be presenhng OT the Specrdl Bgdger Andly3|s Committee. She asked that
trustees remember\‘ro Thdnk Councrl Presrdenf Gulllford for the emergency resolution
regdrdlng One Spdrk fundrng for\’rhe Iedsed lerdry/Conference Center space. She
reporfed: thatthe lerdry was pdrd\from the Council Contingency Fund, not by One
Spark.

il
old Business\iﬁf %

~

There was no;q‘ol

New Business
New business|was repor’rec}dnd acted upon during the Finance Committee Report.

Ex-Officio Report
Council Presi'denr Gulliford had to leave the meeting early and spoke earlier.

Councilmembber Greg Anderson and DCPS Representative Kimberly Davis were not in
attendance.

Mavyor's Offic!e Report
No one from fhe Mayor’s office was in attendance

Il
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Foundation Report
No Foundation Report

Friends Reports
Written Friends reports were included in everyone’s packets.

Upcoming Meeting Dates
May 8, 2014@Main Library
June 12, 2014@Main Library

AN
The meeting was adjourned at 2:07pm )
/”," . \ 1
Y \\\; \\

Brenda Simmons-Hutchins, Chair, Board of Library Trustees
</:-.\\\ N )
\‘\ \ \ ;\
Guy Anderson, Secretary, Board of® Lrbrdry Trusrees

//'; ‘:' ) t‘\_.‘ \ ‘\
/7 ,/”\'“\35\ \\‘ /// //\\
Date Approved by ‘rhe Boord of L|brory Trus’rees \V’
\ AN
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